MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

8 JULY, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR V. SMITH, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, 
C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, 
G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, 
S. McKiernan, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, 
P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager





E. Doyle, Director of Services

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 
An apology was received from Councillor N. Smyth.
1. (a)
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 17 June 2013. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 17 Meitheamh 2013 a dhearbhu.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor A. Boylan

 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady

      
       And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 17 June, 2013 be hereby approved.

   (b)
To note Minutes of Housing & Cultural Affairs Strategic Policy Committee Meeting held on 27 March 2013.



Noted.
   (c)
To note Minutes of Roads & Infrastructure Strategic Policy Committee Meeting held on 7 February and 13 June 2013.

Noted.

Councillor P. Smith welcomed the 10% funding secured by Cavan County Council in relation to a national allocation of €10 million for the Community Involvement Scheme.  

Councillor G. Murray stated that many applications were being left open for two years to allow participants to raise the 20% which might see road repairs not carried out in some cases. 

Councillor C. Boylan stated that 20% of the cost of the works was a lot of money to ask any community to contribute.  

Councillor Danny Brady stated that the scheme would only benefit a small group of people who could afford to contribute the 20%.  He stated that people who already paid their development
contributions when building their houses will now be reluctant to contribute towards repairing the roads.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that information evenings were held by Cavan County Council in relation to the Community Involvement Scheme and the reaction was very positive.  He informed the members that applicants were not forced into involvement in the scheme.  He stated that people came to Cavan County Council and the Council responded to their requests.  He stated that the Government gave an extra €5 million for the Scheme because of the positive response.  He stated that the Community Involvement Scheme is a pilot scheme and Cavan County Council is working towards moving the applications forward and spending the allocation for the benefit of the county and its people.
2.
To note County Manager’s Orders. 
Noted
3.
Briefing on Water Metering Programme – P. Gallagher, Senior Engineer.
Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the development of Irish Water was the single biggest change to the fundamental structure of local authorities since the split of the health services in the 1970’s.  He stated that Mr. Keyes was part of a small group of Managers nationwide involved in discussions with Bord Gais and a 12 year service agreement has been agreed between Bord Gais and Local Government.
Mr. Peter Gallagher, Senior Engineer briefed the members on the water metering programme.  He stated that Irish Water was set up by Statute under the management of Bord Gais in March of this year and is tasked with taking over the collection of water charges both domestic and non-domestic from January 2015. He stated that by January 2015 approximately one million meters will have been installed nationwide.  He stated that rates for the cost of water metering will be set by the Commission of Energy Regulation.  He stated that the biggest problem facing Irish Water is to convince people who are currently receiving water for free to now pay for it.  He stated that a national publicity campaign is due to commence in September.  He stated that to date six thousand of the estimated fourteen thousand five hundred domestic householders in County Cavan liable for charged water metering have been surveyed by the local authority.  He stated that Cavan is included nationally alongside Monaghan, Louth, Longford and Meath in the North East Region and tenders for the installation of water meters are granted in area lots of five thousand households.  He stated that contractors are expected to be on site in August with Cavan Town already surveyed to be the first in which the meters will be installed.  He stated that Cavan County Council is currently conducting surveys due for completion in October this year.  He stated that as part of the process a data pack will be delivered to areas where meters are being installed and another data pack will be delivered to households two days prior to the installation. 
Councillor D. Boylan congratulated the Manager on his success as part of the County Managers’ Group in securing a 12 year service level agreement with Bord Gais.  

Councillor G. Murray questioned how the setting up of Irish Water would affect Group Water Schemes particularly those dependent on connection to the public water system.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that he hoped to see jobs created locally with the installation of these meters.  

Councillor P.O’Reilly stated that he hoped Irish Water would take over the liabilities as well as the assets from the local authority.  He stated that he is not happy at the announcement of a call centre being established in County Cork to serve the country.  He stated that he would like to see call centres established within Regions.
Mr. Peter Gallagher, Senior Engineer stated that Bord Gais would be handling all the charging in relation to water meters.  He stated that bulk meters would be used in relation to group schemes served by public schemes.

Councillor A. Boylan proposed that the Council write to Bord Gais Eireann requesting that a regional office be established in County Cavan.  This proposal was seconded by Councillor S. Smith.  

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services agreed that the Council would proceed with every effort to state the concerns of the elected members.
4 (a)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the construction of 5 No. terraced houses at Derrylurgan, Ballyjamesduff together with connection to all existing services and associated site works.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. Smith

 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady

      
       And




Resolved:
 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the construction of 5 No. terraced houses at Derrylurgan, Ballyjamesduff together with connection to all existing services and associated site works be hereby approved”.

4 (b)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable at Ardleny, Kilnaleck.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor Danny Brady

 
        Seconded by Councillor G. Brady

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable at Ardleny, Kilnaleck be hereby approved”.

5.
To approve Manager’s Report on submissions received for the draft Development Contribution Scheme for Cavan County Council.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor Danny Brady

 
        Seconded by Councillor S. McKiernan

      
       And




Resolved:


 “that the Manager’s Report on submissions received for the draft Development Contribution Scheme for Cavan County Council be hereby approved”.
6.
Issue of pre-Draft Development Plan and timetable for adoption of same as a draft Development Plan.
Noted.

7.
To approve lease of the lands containing 0.0233 hectares/0.0575 acres at Kilnaglare Upper, Butlersbridge to St. Felim’s Diocesan Trust – Butlersbridge National School for the sum of €5.05 per year for 99 years, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1992, and notices circulated.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor A. Boylan

 
        Seconded by Councillor M. Argue

      
       And




Resolved:


 “that the lease of the lands containing 0.0233 hectares/0.0575 acres at Kilnaglare Upper, Butlersbridge to St. Felim’s Diocesan Trust – Butlersbridge National School for the sum of €5.05 per year for 99 years, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1992, and notices circulated be hereby approved”.
8.
To approve attendance of members of the following
· Seminar on Drug & Alcohol Abuse to be held in Four Seasons Hotel, Carlingford, Co. Louth from 12-14 July.
Councillors D. Blake and J.P. Feeley.
· John Hewitt International Summer School to be held in the Marketplace Theatre & Arts Centre, Armagh from 22-26 July.
Councillor J.P. Feeley.
· Celtic Conferences “Future is Food” Seminar on Employment Opportunities in Artisan Foods to be held in Rosscarbery, West Cork from 26-28 July.
Councillors D. Blake, A. Boylan, W. Bennett, S.P. O’Reilly and D. Brady
· MacGill Summer School to be held in Glenties, Co. Donegal from 28 July – 2 August.
Councillors P. O’Reilly, W. Bennett, D. Boylan, P. McVitty, M. Argue, M. Maguire Lynch, A. Boyle, G. Murray, F. Curtin, P. Walsh, S.P. O’Reilly, S. Smith and D. Brady.
· Sliabh Luachra Summer School to be held in Rockchapel, Co. Cork from 30 July – 6 August
Councillors D. Blake, V. Smith, J.P. Feeley and N. Smyth.
· Parnell Summer School to be held in Avondale, Co. Wicklow from 11-16 August.
Councillors P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, D. Boylan, J.P. Feeley, G. Murray, F. Curtin, P. Walsh, N. Smyth, S.P. O’Reilly and S. Smith.
· Thomas D’Arcy McGee Summer School to be held in Carlingford, Co. Louth from 19-21 August.

Councillors Aidan Boyle and Andrew Boylan 

MEMBERS’ ITEMS
1.
That the Council calls for the Minister for Social Protection to press to increase the total available funds for the Youth Guarantee in recognition of the scale of the problem in Ireland and the increasing numbers of young people affected by youth unemployment; and that the Government should design, fund and implement a state wide Youth Guarantee scheme as a matter of urgency with employment services, educational and training bodies, employers, youth services, youth advocacy organisations and young people.

Councillor G. Brady stated that youth guarantees have proven very successful in reducing levels of youth unemployment since they were introduced in a number of EU member states.  She stated that based on proposals in the report on youth unemployment the guarantee was a state backed promise that within four months of becoming unemployed a young person will receive an offer of a job, training, education or an apprenticeship.  She stated that a youth guarantee is not a quick solution to unemployment but it can play an important part in addressing the issue.  Councillor G. Brady congratulated Senator Kathryn Reilly on her involvement with youth guarantee.


Councillor S. McKiernan supported the motion but felt that in practice youth guarantee will not address the root cause of the problem. He stated that the State can create jobs but only temporarily.  He stated that the country needs to look at the structures we have and make sure that training is relevant to what young people want.  He commended Senator Kathryn Reilly on the conference she organised in relation to youth unemployment in the Cavan Crystal Hotel.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that almost 30% of the workforce is affected through unemployment and emigration.  He stated that presently there is a danger that people could get trapped in a system rather than that system giving them the opportunity to get out.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that presently a problem for employers taking on young people, even in terms of work experience, is the worry and burden of liability.

2.
Boyne Valley to Lakelands County Greenway.
Councillor D. Blake asked that the Council support the Boyne Valley to Lakelands County Greenway which will link Kingscourt into County Meath by a walkway.  He stated that Iarnrod Eireann had already agreed to lift the track along the route and the only landowner on the 30km route is obliging and would like to see the project go ahead.  He stated that this project would be a wonderful amenity for residents in the area and it would also attract large numbers of tourists to the area.  He stated that it is estimated that it could generate an extra €6 million in spending for the local economy which would be a huge boost to businesses in the area.  He stated that in comparison to other projects the cost of building the Boyne Valley to Lakelands County Greenway would be significantly less.  He stated that Meath County Council has already approved Part VIII planning for the route and he hoped Cavan County Council would do the same in relation to the project.
Mr. Paddy Connaughton, Senior Executive Officer informed the members that meetings had already taken place between Cavan and Meath County Councils on the proposal.  He stated that the Local Authority is still considering a report and feasibility study on the proposed €2.5 million project before seeking Part VIII planning approval.  
4.
VAT Reform and the need for equalisation

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that the Government needs to address the VAT anomalies in Ireland.  He stated that the 9% VAT introduced for restaurant and catering services is due to end in December and he is asking that the Government retain the reduction due to the various benefits it has offered to the wider economy. He stated that VAT was a government charge intended for luxury items, not necessities.  He stated that VAT in Ireland is charged at 23% on medical equipment for blind people, on items such as canes and guide-dog harnesses and also on commodes and incontinence pads.  He stated that in the UK disability aids are only charged at 5% VAT and for the blind or partially sighted there is no VAT applied.  He stated that limousine hire is exempt from tax and yet the luxury of sitting on a geriatric chair is taxed at 23%.  He stated that in Ireland there is a charge of 13.5% VAT on home heating oil while in the UK there is only a 5% VAT.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister of Finance requesting that the 9% VAT remain for the Tourism sector and that the VAT situation be reviewed as the North has much more favourable rates.  He also proposed that carbon tax be abolished once the Troika Scheme has ended. 


Councillor C. Boylan seconded the proposal.  He stated that some VAT return should be made to Local Authorities from the VAT collected in the Counties.  

5.
The need for improved street lighting on the Bailieborough and Moynalty Roads, Mullagh.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that there is a need to improve street lighting on the Bailieborough and Moynalty Roads in Mullagh and asked Cavan County Council to consider same.
This motion was seconded by Councillor P. Smith.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services informed Councillor O’Reilly that there was no funding available for the works in the  current budget and neither would there be for the foreseeable future unless dedicated funding was allocated from central government.  He stated that the Local Authority’s priority was in the upkeep and maintenance of the current road network.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly asked that the work be kept on a list of priorities should funding become available.
6.
Traffic calming at St. Mary’s National School, Swanlinbar and safety measures at Church Road junction.


Councillor P. McVitty stated that St. Mary’s National School is situated on a very busy road and while the Council have already introduced traffic calming measures along the N87 Bawn Road they are being ignored.  He stated that at the junction of Church Road and close to Trivia House it is very dangerous as motorists exiting the roadway could be hit by a fast oncoming car.  

Councillor S. Smith supported the motion stating that a lot of activity takes place at Trivia House for both young and old.  He suggested that caution signs be put in place to warn motorists to slow down.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that he would have the situation investigated by the Road Design Team.  
Councillor W. Bennett informed the members that the official launch of three great festivals and events, namely The Taste of Cavan, The Life of Reilly Festival and The Irish Daily Mail International Rules First Test and Fun Weekend is taking place on the Gallows Hill, Cavan on Wednesday 17th July at 4.00pm and all members are invited to attend.  

Councillor V. Smith informed the meeting that it was agreed by the Corporate Policy Group that a meeting be held on Thursday 25th July, 2013 at 2pm regarding the Development Plan.

Councillor Val Smith informed the meeting that a Chairman’s Reception for the Spring Clean Awards will take place after the meeting and he asked members to attend.   He informed the meeting that there would be no Council meeting in August.

The meeting concluded at 4.30p.m.
Chairman: ___________________________
Date: ______________________

Certified Correct: _________________________

PAGE  
9

